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October 22, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
One of the most important ways King County, as an employer, can support our employees is by making sure they are able to focus on themselves and their family during the hardship of a serious medical condition.  At the same time, we are also always striving to be a more efficient organization that is deserving of the title, Best Run Government.  This letter transmits an ordinance amending the County’s family and medical leave program to achieve both of these goals.  The proposed changes, a product of the partnership between the County and the Coalition of Unions representing County employees, exemplify a sensible, streamlined approach to leaves management in the County.
Federal and state law currently provide job-protected leave with health care benefit continuation for a period of up to 12 weeks when an employee is facing a serious health condition, needs to care for a family member with a serious health condition, or is bonding with a new child.  That leave may be paid or unpaid, depending upon the amount of leave an employee has accrued.  King County has gone above and beyond what is required under federal and state law by providing employees 18 weeks of job-protected leave with health care benefit continuation.  
Under the current King County Code, coverage under King County’s Family and Medical Leave (KCFML) does not begin until the employee has exhausted all accrued paid sick and vacation leave.  In contrast, federal family and medical leave (FMLA) coverage begins at the first hour of an eligible employee’s leave.  As a result, for long-term employees who have accrued a substantial amount of leave, KCFML does not overlap with FMLA.  For employees with lower leave balances, generally our newer employees and hourly employees, who are our most diverse and lowest paid employees, there can be a substantial overlap between their FMLA and KCFML leaves.  Furthermore, FMLA coverage is not available for employees seeking leave to care for their domestic partner; in that case, KCFML runs from the first hour of unpaid leave.  These inconsistencies create both potential inequities amongst employees and an administrative burden on the County when tracking KCFML use, required to ensure employees receive the benefits to which they are entitled.   

Recognizing the volume of resources that are required to administer the current system for the benefit of few County employees, the County and Unions representing over 5,800 employees working in 17 agencies, covered by 59 different collective bargaining agreements, came together to draft the proposed ordinance.  Under the amendment, the County’s grant of 18 weeks of job-protected leave will run concurrently with leave under federal and state law and, may be paid or unpaid, depending upon the amount of leave an individual employee has available to use.  This amendement will allow the County to eliminate a largely manual process for tracking family and medical leaves, furthering the County’s goal of efficient and accountable government operations.  The ordinance contains some minor housekeeping changes as well, to update language to reflect current practices.  

Additionally, the recently adopted Motion 14348 proposed a new Paid Parental Leave benefit for eligible employees to begin in 2016.  The motion specifically called for the development of a work plan and proposed legislation to be transmitted this fall that provides eligible employees with at least 12 weeks of Paid Parental Leave within a 12-month period following the birth, adoption, or foster care placement of a child.  This proposed leave will not only improve employee recruitment and retention, but will also reduce the potential adverse effects of this current proposed leaves change.   
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Human Resources Director, at 206-447-3274.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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